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Inside:

City of Buckhannon Declares 
‘Feast of Corpus Christi Day’

By Colleen Rowan 

Parishioners of Holy Rosary Parish in Buck-
hannon received a gift from their city 
council recently—one that is extra special 

in this Parish Year of the National Eucharistic 
Revival. The City of Buckhannon declared          
June 11, 2023, as the “Feast of Corpus Christi 
Day.”  

“I was full of joy,” said Father Edward Tetteh, 

SVD, pastor of Holy Rosary. “Our mayor and his 
city council proclaimed it ‘Feast of Corpus 
Christi Day’ in a city where Catholics are the mi-
nority.” 

The proclamation was made ahead of the So-
lemnity of the Most Holy Body and Blood of 
Christ (the Feast of Corpus Christi) at the May 
16 city council meeting. In the proclamation, 

See “Rosaries” on Page 3

See “Corpus Christi” on Page 3

Courtesy Photo 
Parishioners Tracy Murphy, left, and Pat Heitman carry a banner for Holy Rosary Parish in Buckhannon during 
the Eucharistic procession on the Solemnity of the Most Holy Body and Blood of Christ June 11. The banner was 
created by parishioner Linda Hicks.

One Million 
Rosaries for 
Vocations in 
West Virginia
By Joyce Bibey 

WEST VIRGINIA — Can we 
count you in? 

Will you be a part of the move-
ment in the Diocese of Wheeling-
Charleston to pray one million ro-
saries for vocations between the 
Feast of the Assumption on Aug. 15  
to the Feast of Our Lady of the     Ro-
sary on Oct. 7?  

While a campaign of such magni-
tude has never been done by the           
diocese before in West Virginia         
with your help we can make it 
happen.  

Supported by Bishop Mark Bren-
nan and originated by Sister Martha 
Teresa Gomez, Delegate for Conse-
crated Life in the diocese, the One 
Million Rosaries for Vocations mis-
sion will have a lasting effect on all 
of us.    

“We are the fruit of many prayers 
for vocations to the priesthood, dia-
conate, and consecrated life,” said 
Sister Martha Gomez on behalf of the 
brothers, sisters, priests, deacons, 
and all in vocation formation in the 
Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston. 
Those called to these religious voca-
tions are very appreciative of the 
love given to them through prayers, 
cards, letters, and recognition, she 
said and added that, “behind and be-
fore every vocation to the priesthood 
or to the consecrated life there is al-
ways the strong and intense prayer 
of someone: a grandmother, a grand-
father, a mother, a father, a faith 
community…. Vocations are born in 
prayer and from prayer: and only 
through prayer can we persevere and 
bear fruit.” 

Sister Gomez further noted the 
One Million Rosaries for Vocations 
are to include vocations to the      
Catholic married or Catholic single 

Part II of Bishop Brennan’s Reflections 
on the Eucharist, Page 4

A 20-Year Commitment to Outreach in 
Whitesville by DOT Ministries, Page 9 

Father Rodrigo Becomes 
a U.S. Citizen, Page 5
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To Report Suspected Cases of Sexual Abuse 
of Children: The Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston 
encourages reporting to civil authorities first and fore-
most if a crime has been committed. We also encour-
age utilizing www.reportbishopabuse.org to make a 
report about any bishop in the U.S. If you have reason 
to believe that a bishop has engaged in sexual miscon-
duct or has interfered with an investigation into sex-
ual misconduct, please contact civil authorities in the 
applicable jurisdiction and visit www.reportbishop 
abuse.org. 

To Report to Civil Authorities: Contact 
your local law enforcement: numbers will vary 
based on your location. If you believe someone is in 
immediate danger, call 911. To confidentially report 
any incidence of suspected child abuse or neglect, in-
cluding sexual abuse, contact the West Virginia Bu-
reau for Children and Families’ Child Protective Serv-
ices by calling the Child Abuse Hotline at 
800.352.6513. You may report anonymously to this 
hotline if you prefer. 

To Report to Diocesan Authorities: The dio-
cese encourages reporting to the appropriate civil au-
thorities first and foremost if a crime has been com-
mitted. The diocese also encourages reporting to the 
appropriate church authorities. To report suspected 
cases of sexual abuse of children by personnel of the 
Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston to the Diocese, con-
tact one of the following designees at 1.888.434.6237 
or 304.233.0880: Mr. Bryan Minor, ext. 263; Mr. Tim 
Bishop, ext. 353; or Very Rev. Dennis Schuelkens, Jr., 
V.E., ext. 270. You may also call the Diocese’s Office of 
Safe Environment at 304.230.1504. You may also call 
the Diocese’s sexual abuse hotline at 833.230.5656. 
Complaint forms are available online at 
www.dwc.org, click “Diocese” on the menu bar, then 
“Offices,” then “Safe Environment”, then “Download 
Files and Forms.” The form is titled “Complaint Form 
for Allegations of Sexual Abuse of a Minor.” The form 
may be returned via U.S. mail to: Office of Safe Envi-
ronment, Diocese of Wheeling- Charleston, PO Box 
230, Wheeling WV 26003. 

To Report to the Diocese’s Victim Assis-
tance Coordinator: please call Dr. Patricia     
Bailey at 304.242.6988.  In addition to the     
methods listed above for reporting sexual abuse, the 
Diocese also has partnered with Navex Global to          
offer the EthicsPoint platform to report other, ad-
ditional concerns, such as suspected financial,      
professional, and personal misconduct of   
priest, deacon, religious, or lay employee of the Dio-
cese or any Catholic parish or school in West Virginia. 
The EthicsPoint platform can be accessed via 
www.dwc.org, under “Accountability”, then “Report 
Misconduct” or by calling 844.723.8381. EthicsPoint 
is a third-party reporting system that reports to civil 
authorities where applicable and Diocesan au-
thorities, and the identity of the person reporting           
is protected. Links and information: WV Depart-      
ment of Health and Human Resources: 
https://www.wvdhhr.org/report. asp. West Virginia 
State Police, Crimes Against Children Unit: 304-293-
6400. 

Sexual Abuse Awareness Training 
The U.S. Conference of Catholic 

Bishops (USCCB) requires that all 
Dioceses/Eparchies have in place a 
Safe Environment Program for the 
protection of children and young 
people.  In accordance with these 
requirements, the  Diocese of 
Wheeling-Charleston’s Safe Envi-
ronment Program consists of the 
following components for persons 
seeking employment or to volun-
teer—directly or indirectly—with 

children: background check; re-
ceipt of the Diocese’s Policy Relat-
ing to Sexual Abuse of Children; 
and sexual abuse awareness train-
ing for adults. Sexual abuse aware-
ness training may be completed  
online or via live workshop. For 
more  information on the Office of  
Safe Environ-ment,please go to 
www.dwc.org, click “Diocese”, 
then “Offices,” then “Office of  Safe  
Environment.” 
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ing The Catholic Spirit are welcomed.   Out-of- diocese  subscriptions are $25 an-
nually. The Catholic Spirit intends its news reports to be fair and accurate in every 
regard. The opinions of   correspondents do not necessarily reflect the opinions 
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welcomed and encouraged. Not responsible for unsolicited material.
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By Justin McLellan, Catholic 
News Service 

VATICAN CITY (CNS) — Cath-
olics must place the Eucharist at 
the center of their lives to trans-
form their relationships with God 
and their neighbors, Pope Francis 
said. 

“If you are the same at the end 
of Mass as you were at the begin-
ning, something is wrong,” the 
pope said in a video message re-
leased July 3 for his prayer inten-

tion for the month of July: “For a 
Eucharistic life.” 

“The Eucharist is the presence of 
Jesus, it is deeply transforming. 
Jesus comes and must transform 
you,” he said. 

The video, different versions of 
which are released with the pope’s 
monthly prayer intention, also 
showed people attending Mass, 
helping the homeless and visiting 
the elderly. 

By offering himself in the Eu-

charist, Christ “invites us so that 
our lives may be nourished by him 
and may nourish the lives of our 
brothers and sisters,” the pope 
said. 

“The eucharistic celebration           
is an encounter with the Risen                
Jesus,” Pope Francis said. “At the 
same time, it is a way of opening 
ourselves to the world as he taught 
us.” 

Each time Catholics participate 
in the Eucharist, “Jesus comes and 

gives us the strength to love like he 
loved,” the pope said, because the 
Eucharist “gives us the courage to 
encounter others, to go out of our-
selves and to open ourselves to 
others with love.” 

Pope Francis prayed that Catho-
lics may place at the center of their 
lives the eucharistic celebration 
“which transforms human rela-
tionships and opens up an en-
counter with God and their 
brothers and sisters.” 

Be Transformed by the Eucharist, Pope Asks Catholics
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Corpus Christi...  
Cont’d from Page 1 

Mayor Robert Skinner, III, encour-
aged “all citizens to rejoice and 
celebrate with their friends and 
neighbors from Holy Rosary 
Church.” 

Joining Father Tetteh for the 
proclamation at the meeting were 
Father Martin Vu Trung, SVD; Dea-
con Rue Thompson, permanent 
deacon at Holy Rosary, and his wife 
Diana Thompson, a member of the 
parish’s Liturgy Committee and 
Corpus Christi Procession Com-
mittee; John Weber, parish council 

member; and parishioners Sue 
Smith and Mary Hendricks. 

Roughly 70 parishioners, Father 
Tetteh, and clergy processed with 
our Lord through the streets of 
Buckhannon on the Feast of Cor-
pus Christi with a police escort, 
provided by the city. Parishioner 
Linda Hicks created a parish banner 
especially for the procession. The 
Knights of Columbus carried the 
canopy for the Most Blessed Sacra-
ment and the parish choir and the 
congregation processed through 
the main street in Buckhannon to 
City Hall, Jawbone Park, and the 
Upshur County Courthouse.   

“We had a short prayer and sing-
ing at our three stops,” Father Tet-
teh said.  

The procession ended at the 
church with benediction.  

“Through the Eucharistic pro-
cession, we proudly and publicly 
proclaimed as Catholics, we truly 
believe in the Real Presence of Jesus 
Christ in the Holy Eucharist,” 
Father Tetteh said. 

“It was a beautiful way for the 
congregation to begin the Parish 
Year of the Eucharistic Revival,” 
Diana Thompson added. 

Holy Rosary parishioners were 
joined by fellow Catholics across 

the state and the U.S. who also   
held Eucharistic processions to 
publicly proclaim our belief, as 
Catholics, in Christ’s Real Presence 
in the Eucharist. The solemnity 
also marked the opening of the Par-
ish Year of the National Eucharistic 
Revival.   

The goal of this, Father Tetteh 
said, is to bring all into a deeper en-
counter with Jesus Christ, truly 
present in the Holy Eucharist. 

He added that it is his fervent 
prayer and hope that all will know, 
as Bishop Mark Brennan said, “The 
Eucharist is nothing less than Jesus 
Christ in person.” 

Rosaries...  
Cont’d from Page 1 

life, because we are all called to ho-
liness — to join Christ through our 
Baptism, serving God as we serve 
others. In West Virginia we have 
66,925 Catholics. We have 24 
Catholic schools with nearly 5,000 
students and staff; 110 priests; 12 
religious communities of priests; 
five religious brothers; three reli-
gious communities of brothers; 82 
religious women; 21 religious com-
munities of sisters; 50 permanent 
deacons; 92 parishes;  20 missions; 
18 chapels; 7,665 PSR/CCD stu-
dents; five assisted living/nursing 
homes; nine Campus Ministries; 
and a strong community of Cath-
olic organizations like Knights of 
Columbus, Serra Club, Rosary Altar 
Societies, etc.  

The campaign will release an 
online portal to pledge the number 
of rosaries you will say or have said 
for vocations during the eight-
week mission. 

In addition to your commit-

ment to the rosaries, faithful of 
West Virginia are asked to share 
this endeavor with their family, 
friends, and organizations                      
outside of the state. If we do                 
that, we will have beautiful souls all 
over the world praying for                      
increased vocations in our                       

diocese, Sister Gomez said. 
Too busy? We all have so many 

pressing things to do, especially in 
our lives now where being “busy” 
is the norm. There never seems to 
be enough time, but we need to 
make time for daily prayer and in 
honor of the Blessed Mother and 
our plea to awaken among us the 
call to Catholic vocations through 
the gift of the rosary.  

Part of the campaign will       
bring the faithful a wealth                        
of resources in order for success. 

Watch for more information to 
come through https://dwc.org, 
The Catholic Spirit, FaithInWV e-
bulletins, your parish bulletins, 
and your Catholic school news-
letters.  

Courtesy Photo 
Sister Martha Teresa Gomez, Del-
egate for Consecrated Life in the 
diocese, prays a rosary with a 
group at the Bishop’s Chapel at 
Mount Calvary Cemetary in 
Wheeling.

Courtesy Photos 
Left: Father Edward Tetteh, SVD, pastor of Holy Rosary Parish in Buckhannon, 
and parishioners walk in the Eucharistic procession June 11. Right: Mayor Robert 
Skinner, III (center), proclaimed June 11, 2023, as the “Feast of Corpus Christi 
Day’ in Buckhannon. From left are Deacon Rue Thompson, permanent deacon at 
Holy Rosary; John Weber, parish council member; Father Martin Vu Trung, SVD; 
Skinner; Father Tetteh; Diana Thompson, a member of the parish’s Liturgy Com-
mittee and Corpus Christi Procession Committee and Deacon Thompson’s wife; 
and parishioner Sue Smith. Not pictured is parishioner Mary Hendricks, who was 
also present. 
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The Catholic Spirit is 
pleased to share Part II of        
Bishop Mark E. Brennan’s           
Reflections on the Eucharist.  
Part I was published in the 
June 2, 2023 issue of The Cath-
olic Spirit on Pages 4-5. 

 

T
he Lord promised: I 
am with you al-
ways, until the end 
of the age [Matthew 
28:20]. He said: I 

will not leave you orphans, I 
will come to you [John 14:18]. 
The Eucharist is a way, per-
haps we can say the primary 
way, in which the Lord fulfills 
this promise to remain with 
us. We are pilgrims on the way 
to a blessed eternity and we 
need to eat to keep up our 
strength. The Lord makes 
himself our food and drink. 
Individually we receive the 
benefits of the forgiveness of 
our lesser (venial) sins; grace 
for growth in charity and jus-
tice; and a pledge of eternal 
life. Because the Eucharist is 
Christ himself, it is true to say: 
“The Eucharist makes the 
Church.” The sacrament ex-
presses our unity in faith and 
love and builds it up. Despite 
our differences on some 
matters, we Catholics do have 
a greater unity than many of 
our religious and non-reli-
gious neighbors – and we 
must pray hard and show mu-
tual respect and love to keep it 
that way. The Eucharist also 
energizes the Church to pro-
claim the Gospel. I saw ev-
idence of this before Lent this 
year in the small African 
country of Togo, where the 
Church uses Catholic schools 
to evangelize young people 
with considerable success. I 
see it in the FOCUS mission-
aries who help students at 
West Virginia University to 
embrace their faith more fully 
by forming friendships with 
them one at a time. The Eu-
charist moves the Church to 
service to those in need 
through hospitals, schools, 
Catholic Charities soup 
kitchens, parish pantries, St. 
Vincent de Paul Conferences 
and many individual acts of 
charity.  

The Eucharist fosters the 
unity of faith and good works. 
Remember St. James’ warn-
ing: Faith of itself, if it does not 
have works, is dead [James 
2:17]. A beautiful expression 

of the unity of Eucharistic 
faith and good works is found 
in a parish where I served a few 
years ago. There is a pantry, 
where people come to get 
bread and other food items 
they cannot afford at the 
store. In the back of the same 
building is a Eucharistic 
chapel, where parishioners go 
to adore the Lord in the Eu-
charist. Some of the same 
people who adore the Eucha-
rist or go to daily Mass to re-
ceive Christ are volunteers at 
the pantry. They adore or re-
ceive the Bread of Life by 
which the Lord builds them 
up to offer bread for the stom-
ach to men, women and chil-
dren who otherwise would go 
without.  

This is why the Second 
Vatican Council called the Eu-
charist the “source and sum-
mit of the Christian life” 
[Lumen Gentium, 11]. The 
Lord gives us strength 
through the gift of himself to 
imitate him, who proclaimed 
Good News to the people and, 
as St. Peter recalls, went about 
doing good and healing all 
those oppressed by the devil, 

for God was with him [Acts of 
the Apostles 10:38]. We bear 
the wounds of our battles 
against selfishness, just as 
Jesus’ risen body still shows 
the signs of his crucifixion, 
but we triumph over them be-
cause the Lord sustains us by 
his grace, especially as we 
share in his risen life through 
the Eucharist.    

It is necessary, then, that 
we firmly believe that the 
Lord is truly present in the Eu-
charist, precisely in order for 
the sacrament to achieve its 
purpose in us. Our “Amen” to 
the minister of Holy Commu-
nion’s “Body of Christ” 
should be our conscious rec-
ognition of whom we are re-
ceiving. It is our union with 
Christ in the sacrament that 
serves as the foundation for 
the good that we are meant to 
do in his name.  

It is also necessary that we 
be in union with the Lord in 
the way we live. If we are con-
scious of serious (mortal) sin, 
then, before approaching 
Holy Communion, we should 
first reconcile with the Lord 
and with his Church (which 

we also offend by our sins) in 
the Sacrament of Penance. If 
you bring your gift to the altar 
and there recall that your 
brother has anything against 
you, leave your gift there at the 
altar, go first and be reconciled 
with your brother and then 
come and offer your gift [Mat-
thew 5:23-24]. As we bring the 
gift of ourselves to the Lord, 
who wishes to give us the gift 
of himself, we must also be 
open to the gift of the other, 
for whom Christ died and 
rose. Whoever does not love a 
brother whom he has seen can-
not love God whom he has not 
seen [I John 4:20]. Receiving 
the Lord in Holy Communion 
is a matter of personal and Eu-
charistic integrity. 

It is also necessary that we 
be faithful to the celebration 
of the Eucharist on Sunday 
and on major feasts, called 
“holy days of obligation.” We 
are a people, not isolated indi-
vidualists. We are supposed to 
gather as a people so that the 
Lord can form us in the truth 
(the Liturgy of the Word) and 
then feed us for our journey of 
faith (the Liturgy of the Eu-

charist). God Himself gave the 
commandment: Remember to 
keep holy the sabbath day 
[Exodus 20:8]. For us Chris-
tians, the sabbath day is Sun-
day, the day of Christ’s resur-
rection from the dead. As the 
Church has experienced from 
the beginning, there is no 
better day to observe as the 
Lord’s Day. Going to daily 
Mass is wonderful and school 
Masses during the week have 
great value but they are not 
the gathering of the whole 
people of God on the Lord’s 
Day. With the Coronavirus 
pandemic winding down, it is 
time to get over fears and, in 
some cases, a preference for 
watching Mass at home. 
There are homebound parish-
ioners who simply cannot go 
to Mass; the parish should 
know who they are and bring 
them love and the Eucharist. 
But for others, I exhort you to 
hear God’s command: Keep 
holy the sabbath day.  

Much more could be said 
and has been said by others 
about the Eucharist. We best 
learn from others’ example, so 
I conclude with a story. A 
young man from a prominent 
family in early twentieth-cen-
tury Turin, Italy, who loved to 
climb mountains and go to 
plays and the opera, also loved 
the Lord in the Eucharist and 
went to daily Mass. He was 
popular with his friends, often 
encouraging them to join him 
at Mass or in saying the rosary. 
His union with the Lord led 
him to a special devotion to 
serve those in need, visiting 
families in poor neighbor-
hoods, bringing them food 
and medicine and just getting 
to know them. He finally con-
tracted polio and died of it at 
age 24. At his funeral proces-
sion, his family was as-
tounded that thousands of 
Torinos lined the streets to pay 
their respects to their son: 
they were the poor whom 
their son had served.  

Blessed Pier Giorgio Fras-
sati mystically perceived the 
physical body of Christ be-
hind bread that became the 
sacrament he received and he 
imitated the sacrificial love he 
saw in his Master. He became 
what he ate: Eucharist that fed 
others. May we find in the 
Lord, truly present in the Eu-
charist, the strength to do the 
same. 

Reflections on the Eucharist
By Bishop Mark E. Brennan

 Regina Kalisz Photo 
Bishop Mark Brennan celebrates Mass at St. Francis de Sales Church in Morgantown April 24, 2022.

“Our ‘Amen’ to the minister of Holy Communion’s 
‘Body of Christ’ should be our conscious recognition 
of whom we are receiving.” 

— Bishop Mark Brennan
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By Joyce Bibey 

Independence Day was 
extra special this year for 
Father B.K. Akila Rod-

rigo, TOR, pastor of St. 
James the Apostle Parish in 
Clarksburg, St. Ann Parish 
in Shinnston, and  Sacred 
Heart Mission in Salem. He 
is one of our newest U.S. cit-
izens! 

Father Rodrigo was one 
of 31 men and women who 
became American citizens 
as part of the naturalization 
ceremony on June 9 at the 
United States Northern Dis-
trict Court of West Virginia 
in Clarksburg. The group 
was from 23 countries with 
the Harrison County pastor 
hailing from Sri Lanka, an 
island country of South 
Asia. More than 30 parishio-
ners and friends packed the 
courtroom for their beloved 
priest.  

He applied for citizen-
ship in 2019.  

“I love my diocese as      
well as America,” Father      
Rodrigo said. “I wanted to 
continue my service and 

Father Rodrigo Becomes a 
U.S. Citizen

Courtesy Photo 
Father B.K. Akila Rodrigo, TOR, pastor of St. 
James the Apostle Parish in Clarksburg, St. Ann 
Parish in Shinnston, and  Sacred Heart Mission 
in Salem, is pictured with the cake parishio-
ners gave to him to congratulate him on be-
coming a U.S. citizen.

Courtesy Photo 
For the Fourth of July, members of the Knights of Columbus Hurricane Coun-
cil and their families placed American Flags on veterans’ graves at St. Patrick’s 
Cemetery in Scott Depot. At left are Ryan Cicenas and his daughters Vivian, 
Elle, and Nadia (pictured from left). At right are Will Dempsey and his son 
Kaz.

Knights Honor Veterans in Their 
Final Rest for Fourth of July

See “Citizen” on Page 6



Citizen...  
Cont’d from Page 5 

mission in our diocese for the people of God.” 
The Franciscan priest came to the United States 

on Aug. 18, 2014. He was named the associate pastor 
at the Basilica of the Co-Cathedral of the Sacred 
Heart in Charleston on Sept. 24 of that year. In Oc-
tober a year later, his diocesan assignment sent him 
to his current parish in Clarksburg and Sacred Heart 
Mission in Salem. In 2018, he was also named pastor 
of St. Ann’s and pastor of Salem University.  

The four-year journey that culminated with the 
patriotic ceremony in Clarksburg included writing 
an essay, being interviewed, and completing a vigor-
ous 100 question written test.   
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Courtesy Photo 
Father B.K. Akila Rodrigo, TOR, pastor of St. 

James the Apostle Parish in Clarksburg, St. Ann 
Parish in Shinnston, Sacred Heart Mission in 

Salem, and Salem University, is joined by his pa-
rishioners at his naturalization ceremony on 
June 9 at the United States Northern District 

Court of West Virginia in Clarksburg.

By Justin McLellan, Cath-
olic News Service 

VATICAN CITY (CNS) — 
The Vatican will establish a 
new commission to identify 
and catalogue Christians who 
have died for their faith in the 
last 25 years, Pope Francis 
said. 

Looking to the Holy Year 
2025, the pope instituted the 
“Commission of New Mar-
tyrs” within the Dicastery for 
the Causes of Saints to “create 
a catalogue of all those who 
have shed their blood to con-
fess Christ and witness the 
Gospel,” he wrote in a letter 
announcing the commis-
sion’s establishment and pub-
lished by the Vatican July 5. 

The pope said the commis-
sion will continue research 

that began ahead of Holy Year 
2000 to “individuate the wit-
nesses of the faith in this first 
quarter century and to con-
tinue in the future.” 

Martyrs have accompa-
nied the church through 
every age, he wrote in the 
letter signed July 3, noting 
that martyrs “are more nu-
merous in our time than in the 
first centuries.” 

“They are bishops, priests, 
consecrated persons, lay-
people and families that in dif-
ferent countries of the world, 
with the gift of their lives, 
have offered the supreme test 
of charity,” he wrote. 

The pope said that the ini-
tiative does not seek to estab-
lish new criteria for canoni-
cally determining the require-

ments of martyrdom, but “to 
continue the initiated survey 
of those who, to this day, con-
tinue to be killed simply be-
cause they are Christians.” 

“It is a matter of continu-
ing the historical investiga-
tion to collect the testimonies 
of life, up to the shedding of 
blood, of these our sisters and 
brothers, so that their mem-
ory stands out as a treasure 
cherished by the Christian 
community,” Pope Francis 
wrote. The commission’s re-
search into martyrs will not be 
limited within the Catholic 
Church but will extend to all 
Christian confessions, he  
said. 

Even today “Christians 
continue to show, in contexts 
of high risk, the vitality of the 

baptism that brings us to-
gether,” the pope wrote. “In-
deed, it is not a few that, even 
aware of the risks they run, 
show their faith or participate 
in the Sunday Eucharist.” 

The pope recalled that dur-
ing the Jubilee year 2000 an 
ecumenical celebration was 
held at the Colosseum in 
Rome that gathered represen-
tatives of different churches to 
evoke what he called an 
“ecumenism of blood.” He 
said a similar event will take 
place in the upcoming Jubilee 
year. 

The Vatican announced 
July 5 that the commission 
will be led by Cardinal Mar-
cello Semeraro, prefect of the 
Dicastery for the Causes of 
Saints. Its vice-president will 

be Andrea Riccardi, founder of 
the Community of Sant’Egi-
dio. 

Its 10 members include Je-
suit Father Arturo Sosa, super-
ior general of the Jesuits; Sister 
Nadia Coppa, president of the 
International Union of Super-
iors General; political scien-
tists and church historians. 

Pope Francis said that the 
work of the commission will 
allow the testimonies of new 
martyrs “to be placed along-
side the martyrs officially rec-
ognized by the church.” 

“The martyrs of the church 
are the witnesses of the hope 
that derives from faith in 
Christ and incites true char-
ity,” he wrote in his letter. “We 
owe a great debt to them and 
we cannot forget them.” 

BALTIMORE (OSV News) — 
Following a mass shooting in 
which two people were killed and 
another 28 injured at a block party 
July 2 in the South Baltimore com-
munity of Brooklyn, Baltimore 
Archbishop William E. Lori asked 
for prayers for the victims and the 
city.  

 “Many of us woke up this morn-
ing to the devastating news of the 
mass shooting in Baltimore’s 
Brooklyn community,” Arch-
bishop Lori said. “Today, I invite 
you to pause and to pray with me. 
Pray for the two people whose lives 

have been ended in an act of rage 
and violence. Pray for the 28 
people who are recovering from in-
juries, some still fighting for their 
lives.”  

Three of the shooting victims 
remained in critical condition as of 
press time. Baltimore Mayor Bran-
don M. Scott said the investigation 
into who was responsible for the 
shootings was ongoing. “We will 
not rest until the people respon-
sible are held accountable,” he said 
in a July 2 statement issued jointly 
with the Mayor’s Office of Neigh-
borhood Safety and Engagement 

and the Baltimore Police Depart-
ment. “My heart is with those who 
lost their lives, all those who are 
now battling injuries, and their 
loved ones. This community 
should also know that they have 
our wholehearted support during 
this unimaginably difficult time,” 
the mayor said. 

Archbishop Lori urged people as 
they pray to “consider ways that we 
might be called to act.” 

“Consider how all of us can sup-
port neighborhood and commu-
nity efforts that work to end vio-
lence in our streets,” he said. He 

said the Archdiocese of Baltimore, 
like the Catholic Church has done 
in New York, Chicago and else-
where, recognizes “the pain caused 
by gun violence.” 

The archdiocese is working with 
the city of Baltimore to offer a gun 
buyback Aug. 5 in Baltimore’s Ed-
mondson Village neighborhood. 
Archbishop Lori urged people to 
share news of the event and en-
courage participation in it. “To-
gether, with the grace of God, we 
can work to create a future where 
no one wakes up to the news of 
another mass shooting,” he said. 

Pope Institutes Commission to Share the Stories 
of New Martyrs

Baltimore Archbishop Asks for Prayers for Victims of 
Mass Shooting
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By Colleen Rowan 

“We had a vision 
for a beauti-
ful place to 

appreciate God’s creation 
and connect, in a spiritual 
and meaningful way, with 
God through prayer,” Very 
Rev. Sebastian Devasya, 
V.F., said of his parishioners 
at Sacred Heart Parish in 
Princeton and himself. 
Their shared vision was re-
alized through the opening 
of the parish’s new Sacred 
Heart Prayer Garden, 
which was blessed by 

Bishop Mark Brennan fol-
lowing Mass and confirma-
tion June 10. 

“Bishop Brennan spoke 
of the importance of prayer 
and the love of creation 
during the blessing,” 
Father Devasya said. “He 
truly was one with our 
people, sharing in their joy 
and great accomplish-
ment.”  

The prayer garden is lo-
cated just across the street 
from Sacred Heart Church. 
In describing this peaceful 
place of prayer, Father De-

vasya said to visualize the 
statue of the Sacred Heart 
of Jesus in the center. “He is 
looking directly at you,” 
Father Devasya said. “One 
hand over his heart and the 
other hand stretched out, 
saying: ‘Come to me, all 
you who are weary and bur-
dened, and I will give you 
rest. Take my yoke upon 
you and learn from me, for 
I am gentle and humble in 
heart, and you will find rest 
for your souls. For my yoke 
is easy and my burden is 
light’” (Matthew 11, 28-
30). 

Statues of the Blessed 
Mother, a guardian angel, 
Our Lady of Guadalupe, 
and the Infant of Prague 
greet visitors as well.  

“We have many differ-
ent ethnic backgrounds in 
our church and wanted to 
be inclusive,” said Sacred 
Heart parishioner Gina 
Boggess, who was involved 
with the project. “The Fili-
pino and Hispanic 
members in our congrega-
tion came together and 
raised funds to support the 
Our Lady of Guadalupe and 
the Infant of Prague 
statues.”  

Parishioners had the op-
portunity to sponsor the 
statues and benches sta-
tioned throughout the gar-
den and dedicate them to 
anything or anyone they 

wanted to memorialize or 
celebrate such as the mem-
ory of lost loved ones, in 
honor of a wedding anni-
versary, celebrating the 
birth of a child, or in 
thanksgiving of God’s 
blessings, Boggess said.  

“This garden represents 
the entire cycle of life and 
commemorates those who 
we love, while honoring 
and thanking our good and 
gracious God,” she said. “It 
truly was a parish effort 
where a large amount of 
our parishioners contrib-
uted on some level.” 

Inscribed on the granite 
wall at the entrance of the 
garden are these words: “Be 
joyful in hope, patient in 
affliction, and faithful in 

prayer.” Also at the en-
trance is a free little Catho-
lic library, which will be 
filled with prayer books 
and rosaries that people 
may use during their visit. 
The garden also houses a 
large pavilion for outdoor 
functions. There is also a 
naming wall listing spon-
sors.  

The prayer garden was  
made possible through 
sponsors, funds the parish     
received through the Cath-
olic Sharing Appeal, and a 
grant from the diocese. 

The garden was built by 
Sacred Heart parishioner 
Will Albin, who undertook 
a labor of love. He shared 
that of all the projects he 

Princeton’s Sacred Heart Prayer Garden

‘A beautiful place to appreciate God’s creation and connect, in a spiritual and 
meaningful way, with God through prayer’ 

 

—Very Rev. Sebastian Devasya, V.F.,  pastor of Sacred Heart Parish in Princeton 

Courtesy Photos 
Left: Bishop Mark Brennan blesses the Sacred Heart Prayer Garden at Sacred Heart Parish in Princeton June 10. With him, from left, are Father Paul Vazhappilly; 
seminarian Michael Tupta; and Very Rev. Sebastian Devasya, V.F. Right: Sacred Heart parishioners gather for the blessing of the garden.  

Courtesy Photo 
The Our Lady of Guadalupe 
statue stands in the prayer gar-
den.

See “Garden on Page 8

Courtesy Photo 
Three generations of Sacred Heart parishioners — Tina Mills, 
right, and her daughter, Kelsey Alt, who is holding her baby boy, 
Christopher — are pictured in the prayer garden.

Courtesy Photo 
The Sacred Heart of Jesus 
statue stands in the prayer gar-
den.
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has ever done, this one      
got the most attention. 

The construction of the 
garden garnered much at-
tention from the commu-
nity as many people would 
drive by to see how the 
project was progressing. 
People changed their daily 
walking route just to see it, 
Boggess said, noting that 
the parish had received 
messages on Facebook and 
phone calls asking if the 
garden was open. 

This interest from the 
wider Princeton commu-
nity is exactly what Father 

Devasya was hoping for, be-
cause the parish wants the 
garden to also be a place to 
foster ecumenism. 

“We also would like to 
be more ecumenical and in-
vite the community to        a 
beautiful sacred place 
where they can take a      
break from the hustle and 
bustle of the world and 
connect with God, no 
matter what denomi-
nation,” he said. 

Boggess added that the 
garden would be an excel-
lent way to bring the com-
munity together through      
open prayer services or can-
dlelight vigils. 

“Nothing brings people 

together in a more mean-
ingful way than shared 
prayer,” she said.  

The idea of creating the 
prayer garden began more 
than three years ago with 
the intention of having a 
quiet place for people to be 
with God when the church 
was not open. The few 
empty lots around the 
church were the best op-
tion, and with careful plan-
ning and fundraising, the 
parish worked to bring the 
idea to fruition.  

“Our parish watched 
this dream slowly evolve 
through fall, winter, and 
spring,” Boggess said. “To 
see the completion, espe-

cially in the summer when 
the trees and flowers              
were in bloom, finally 
brought the garden to life. 
To see our loved ones’ 
names written on the 
benches and the naming 
wall was very emotional for 
our families.” 

Father Devasya hopes 
parishioners and the 
people in the community 
will make good use of the    
prayer garden. All are in-
vited to stop by and visit 
and spend time in prayer, 
while enjoying God’s crea-
tion. 

“Go during the week 
and let the sunshine upon 
their face, listen to the 
birds, say the rosary, have 
ministry meetings there, or 
meet a friend for lunch and 
pray together,” Father De-
vasya said. “Gaze at the face 
of Jesus, sit with Mary, or 
pray for the intercession of 
someone’s guardian angel. 
If they have no words, just 
sit in silence, and let God 
do the rest.” 

He went on to say that 
he is grateful, as a pastor, to 
see how parishioners 

worked together to make 
this dream a reality, to all 
who contributed, and to 
the diocese.  

“When you look at the 
naming wall and see the 
names of all those who par-
ticipated in honor of loved 
ones,” he said, “it is uplift-
ing and encouraging to 
have something bring our 
people together while glo-
rifying God.”  
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Courtesy Photos 
Left: The Sacred Heart Prayer Garden at Sacred Heart Parish in Princeton is shown. Right: The statue of a guardian angel stands in the garden.

Courtesy Photo 
The theme of Vacation Bible School (VBS) at Sacred Heart Parish in Bluefield was Mon-
umental, Celebrating God’s Greatness. Above, seminarian Michael Tupta visits  with the 
VBS children after they made their bracelet craft. 

Children Celebrate God’s Greatness at             
Vacation Bible School in Bluefield 
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By Colleen Rowan 
WHITESVILLE — DOT Ministries is a Cath-

olic, nonprofit organization that brings teens 
and adults to discipleship by serving others. For 
more than two decades, the organization has 
been bringing groups of young people           from 
Georgia to West Virginia annually to help res-
idents in the small town of Whitesville            with 
home repairs they cannot afford on their            
own. 

“It’s really something,” said Sheila Combs, a 
lifelong resident of Whitesville. “They started 
coming here about 23 years ago and they fell           
in love with West Virginia and the area and 
people. And thank goodness for our area they 
keep coming back, because there are so many 
people that receive help and assistance while 
they’re here.” 

The organization’s most recent service trip to 
the town was the week of June 18 with 52 high 
school and college students along with 33 adults 
who made repairs and improvements to the 
homes of eight families in need. Combs, who 
has been a member of St. Joseph the Worker 
Church in Whitesville for 30 years, helps DOT 
Ministries identify needs in the area. She and 
others at St. Joseph’s distribute applications for 
DOT assistance in the community. 

“I’m a very small cog in this effort,” she said. 
“They have done this so long they are a well-
oiled machine. When they arrive, I just step 
back and let them go at it.”  

 Many of the individuals who receive help 
from DOT are on very low, fixed incomes, 
Combs said. “Some of them have health issues 
that limit them and what they can do. They (the 
DOT volunteers) greatly impact so many people 
here,” she said. 

DOT Ministries President Ed Gallagher has 
been bringing groups to Whitesville for more 
than 20 years. He was in Whitesville again last 
month with this year’s group and said that those 
who they helped this year include an elderly 
woman with a disability. The group replaced the 
rotting wooden floor in her living room with a 
new floor. Another elderly lady has to use a 
walker now and the carpet in her house made 
mobility difficult.  

“So we took the carpet out and put in a hard-
wood floor,” Gallagher said, adding that they 
also removed her bathtub and replaced it with a 
shower. 

The group went on to construct a second exit 
and a porch on a family’s trailer. 

“There are all kinds of projects,” Gallagher 
said, “with all different types of needs.”  

The group received 30 requests for help this 
year, but there is only so much that can be done   
within a week.   

“We’re doing the best we can, but we’re lim-
ited in that we can only accomplish what we can 
between Monday and Friday,” he said. 

During their trips, DOT Ministries volunteers 
stay at Whitesville Elementary School                      
and have their meals at St. Joseph’s, where             
they also attend Sunday Mass. They also attend 
daily Mass or a Communion service and                      
engage in daily discussions about their experi-
ences.  

Combs said the group always patronizes local 
business for their needs to help support the com-
munity. 

On the last day of their trip, the DOT volun-
teers shared dinner with parishioners and the 
families they worked with during the week. 

Each time the group comes to Whitesville, 
they always find the people very welcoming, 
Gallagher said. “And very appreciative of what 
we can do, and wanting to give back with wha-
tever limited means they have,” he said.  

For more information about DOT Ministries, 
visit www.dotministries.org.  

 

A 20-Year      
Commitment      
to Outreach in 
Whitesville by  
DOT Ministries

Courtesy Photo 
The 52 high school and college students and 33 adults from DOT Ministries gather in front of St. Joseph the 
Worker Church in Whitesville the week of June 18.

Courtesy Photo 
DOT volunteers stand by the new railing they constructed for a 
Whitesville resident in need.

Courtesy Photo 
DOT volunteers work on a home repair 
project in Whitesville.

Courtesy Photo 
DOT volunteers receive Communion at St. Joseph’s.
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WEST VIRGINIA—On June 13 
the West Virginia Department of Edu-
cation recognized 226 eighth-grade 
students from middle schools across 
the state as Knights of the Golden 
Horseshoe. Thirteen winners are stu-
dents in our diocesan Catholic schools. 
They are listed with their West Virginia 
Studies teachers: Charleston Catholic 
High School—Katelyn Hentschel, Pat-
rick Kirby, Isabelle Paulson (Jennifer 
Cline); Madonna High School, Weir-
ton—Jake Goddard, Mira Jasko, Sophia 
Soly, (Caitlin McLain); St. Joseph Grade 
School, Martinsburg; Jackson Allen, 
Tran Dinh, Freyja Dreflak, Karissa Sood 
(Kathleen Landry); St. Michael Parish 
School, Wheeling—Annabella Blatt 
(Thomas Olivier); St. Patrick Grade 
School, Weston—Samantha Blake, 
Camryn Lambert, (Sydney Bush). 

This is the first year that Madonna 
High School has had Golden Horse-
shoe winners because the seventh and 
eighth graders of the two feeder      
schools joined the high school                      
student body.  Madonna’s West Vir-
ginia Studies teacher, Caitlin McLain, 
had taught the subject in the public 
school system; she was quite knowl-
edgeable in preparing her students for 
the test. They had weekly quizzes cov-
ering many facets of West Virginia’s 
history, geography, terrain, politics, 
personalities, and other key areas.  Her 
upbeat personality and love for the ma-
terial helped to encourage her students 
to do their best.   

St. Patrick School had its first 
Golden Horseshoe winner last year. 
This year, with only seven eighth-grade 
students, St. Patrick’s had two of the 
three winners from Lewis County. The 
county’s public middle school has 
about 150 eighth-grade students.  

According to their teacher, Sydney 
Bush, “I am passionate about social 

studies, but especially toward my be-
loved state. I was determined to help 
my students achieve this accomplish-
ment. ... I have amazing, diligent, and 
intelligent students. I am still in awe 
that I had two students win.” 

This year marks the 307th anniver-
sary of the Golden Horseshoe legacy.         
It remains the longest-running                       
program of its kind in the country with 
annual state recognitions dating                                    
back to 1931. The program’s legacy 
dates to 1716 when Governor of                      
the Virginia Colony Alexander Spots-
wood organized and recognized a del-
egation of men who explored the land 
west of the Allegheny Mountains 
(most of which is now West Virginia). 
He presented each of them with a         
small golden horseshoe to commem-
orate their bravery for crossing the 
mountain. 

Courtesy Photo 
Camryn Lambert, left, and Samantha 
Blake are the two Golden Horseshoe 
winners from St. Patrick School in 
Weston. St. Patrick’s has only seven 
eighth-grade students and the public 
middle school has about 150 eighth-
grade students, yet St. Patrick’s had 
two of Lewis County’s three winners. 

Catholic Schools            
Celebrate Their Golden 
Horseshoe Winners

MORGANTOWN—Luke Garo-
foli, who was a kindergartner at St. 
Francis de Sales Central Catholic 
School in Morgantown this past 
school year, received $500 as a re-
gional winner of the SMART 529 
“When I Grow Up” essay contest 
from the West Virginia Treasury.   

“In his essay, Luke is shooting 
for the stars and dreams of becom-
ing an astronaut,” the West Vir-
ginia Treasury posted on its Face-

book page congratulating Luke on 
his award.  

Mike Perri, Regional Treasury 
representative for North Central 
West Virginia, visited the school to 
present Luke with his award.  

Luke is the son of Mark and 
Gretchen Garofoli, and they are pa-
rishioners at St. Francis de Sales Par-
ish in Morgantown. Luke will  enter 
first grade at St. Francis de Sales 
Central next month.

St. Francis de Sales Central          
Student Wins SMART 529  
‘When I Grow Up’ Essay Contest

Courtesy Photo 
Luke Garofoli, who 
was a kindergartner 

at St. Francis de Sales 
Central Catholic 

School in Morgan-
town this past school 
year, holds the $500 
he received as a re-

gional winner of the 
SMART 529 “When I 

Grow Up” essay 
contest from the West 

Virginia Treasury. 
With Luke are St. 

Francis de Sales Cen-
tral Principal Arthur 

Moore, left, and Mike 
Perri, Regional Treas-
ury representative for 

North Central West 
Virginia. 

 

Click the Link to Donate Today!
dwc.org/CSAdwc.org/CSA

Gifts to theGifts to the  
Catholic Sharing AppealCatholic Sharing Appeal

SupportSupport

Blessed Carlo AcutisBlessed Carlo Acutis  
Youth CampYouth Camp

Your donations help Camp CarloYour donations help Camp Carlo
create a faithful atmospherecreate a faithful atmosphere

where campers can buildwhere campers can build
relationships with faithful peersrelationships with faithful peers
and laity while experiencing theand laity while experiencing the

adventure of Creation.adventure of Creation.  

There are 5 weeks betweenThere are 5 weeks between  
June 25th - July 29th forJune 25th - July 29th for

children and teenagers fromchildren and teenagers from  
  grades 3-12 to attend camp.grades 3-12 to attend camp.  

  

https://csa.dwcministries.org
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By Joyce Bibey 
It was time! Time to do 

something. 
Hank Grimsland of Mar-

tinsburg believes we all have 
the hands of Christ to reach 
out to those in need, and the 
love of God to bring hope to 
the hopeless.  He is a man who 
cannot sit idly by – a man who 
wholeheartedly believes we 
need to stop ignoring the 
voice of the Holy Spirit, cal-
ling us to strengthen our faith 
and make a difference.   

He was born in Norway 
and baptized Lutheran. In 
1955 his father, a merchant 
seaman, had to leave the 
country to find work in the 
United States, because the 
Scandinavian economy was 
so bad. The family decided it 
was best to move to a Norwe-
gian community in Brooklyn 
in 1957.  

He met Kate when he was 
living in New Paltz, N.Y. She 
was a cradle Catholic, but had 
stopped going to Mass as a 
young adult. 

Hank was drawn to the 
Catholic faith after the couple 
started dating and specifically 
when he had enrolled in Bible 
courses that looked at the first 

1,500 years of Christianity. 
“It was all right there,” he 

said. “The Church Jesus 
created is documented in his-
tory. The facts defend the 
faith. The Liturgy and the Sac-
raments celebrate Christ and 
His teachings. I truly wanted 
to receive Christ – Body and 
Blood – in the Blessed Sacra-
ment. It was like lightbulbs 
turned on for me.  

“I have always been pro-
life, but I could see my denom-
ination tolerating and even 
defending abortion… that 
was the last straw,” he said. In 
February of 1998, he con-
tacted the St. Joseph Parish in 
New Paltz, and began taking 
RCIA (Rite of Christian Initia-
tion for Adults) classes with 
Kate at his side, and he entered 
the Church at the Easter Vigil 
in 1999.  

“I was so eager to become 
part of the Church that Jesus 
and the Apostles began for 
us,” he said. “It was a test of 
my patience and determina-
tion really. I didn’t want to 
have to wait so long, but then 
I thought, ‘This is smart. 
Nothing good or of great im-
portance and value is just 
given to you, you have to     

wait, prepare, and then nur-
ture it.’” 

In 2001, he became the 
Catholic Campus Minister at 
State University in New Paltz.  
In that role he became even 
more in touch with his faith 
fully alive, evangelizing 
others through RCIA and also 
wanting to make a difference 
on a grand scale. He devel-
oped a friendship with Marina 
and Rafael Delgado, a family 
living in New York from the 
Dominican Republic, and 
learned about the great needs 
in the country – poverty, the 
need for neighborhood 
chapels, and lack of quality 
education for children. 

“That’s when the Holy  
Spirit moved me to do some-
thing and not just sit idly by,” 
he said. “In my wildest dreams 
I could not have imagined the 
difference that we would 
make.” 

In 2007, with the help of 
the Delgados and a parish in 
the DR the mission trips with 
university students began. 
Each year for 7-10 days, the 
mission teams have been 
working with the Salesians of 
Don Bosco in the rural areas of 
the Dominican Republic. The 

mission trip projects have in-
cluded assistance with the 
construction of three chapels, 
a number of new or renovated 
houses and school renova-
tion. Additionally, the mis-
sion teams have held faith and 
fun events for the children in 
the communities.  

The chapels are a great 
benefit of the entire commu-
nity, as in the St. Maria Goretti 
Chapel in Los Calabozos, 
Dominican Republic con-
structed in 2017-2018. In ad-
dition to being a place of wor-
ship and religious education, 
the chapel is also used as an 
elementary school.  

It was during these mission 
trips, when children from the 
neighborhoods would flock to 
the missionary group to 
watch and interact.  

“We looked forward to 
them coming around,” he 

said. “These little relation-
ships we formed became the 
tangible and emotional rea-
son we would go back each 
year.” 

The mission team and the 
Grimslands recognized that 
these kids were not going to 
school. The main reason they 
were given was due to poverty, 
accessibility, and safety rea-
sons. 

“I couldn’t stop thinking 
about their situations, but the 
need was so overwhelming 
what was I to do?”  

He said he kept thinking 
about a quote from St. Teresa 
of Calcutta, “I alone cannot 
change the world, but I can 
cast a stone across the waters 
to create many ripples.” 

In 2010, Kate and Hank de-
cided they would personally 
sponsor the education of one 

Do you know an exceptional Catholic in West Vir-
ginia, someone or a group who are shining  examples 
of #FaithInWV? Email Joyce Bibey your feature idea 
to jbibey@dwc.org. Visit FaithIn WV.org and every 
issue of The Catholic Spirit to read more inspiring 
stories. 

Photo Illustration by Joyce Bibey 
Clockwise from top left: St. Maria Goretti Chapel in Los Calabozos, Dominican Republic; Josianne Jean Baptiste with Hank Grimsland in March (Baptiste, now a school 
psychologist, was the first student Hank and Kate Grimsland sponsored in 2010); students at Our Lady of Perpetual Help School in Haiti; Hank and Kate Grimsland; 
Hank with students at Sacred Heart of Jesus School in the Dominican Republic; and students at Sacred Heart of Jesus School in the Dominican Republic. 

See “Faith” on Page 12
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Courtesy Photo 
Children at Holy Spirit Parish in Monongah are pictured following their first Holy Com-
munion. In the front row, from left, are Peyton Fazio, Lyla Ammons, Chloe Fazio, and 
Maddox Wimbish. In the second row, from left, are Frankie Vandetta, Parker Boyles, 
and Tristan Barber. With the children is Father Phillip Szabo, parochial vicar at St. John 
University Parish in Morgantown, celebrant of the Mass. 

First Holy Communion in Monongah
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child – to attend a Salesian   
missionary school in the DR. 
The Delgados introduced 
them to Haitian immigrant 
child in the DR, Josianne Bap-
tiste.  

“This was one of the great-
est and most rewarding things 
we ever did,” he said. Each year 
the Grimslands made sure Josi-
anne had what she needed to 
attend school. The families 
kept in touch, visiting in the 
DR each year. Today Josianne 
is a school psychologist and a 
great role model for children 
who are just like her. 

In 2013, the Grimslands of-
ficially founded the non-profit 
St. John Bosco Children’s 
Fund, “helping to break the 
cycle of poverty, one child at a 
time,” and opening the door 
for others to have the opportu-
nity to sponsor children like 
Josianne.  

The organization today not 
only helps children in the DR, 
but also Haiti. 

“Poverty is one of the major 
factors that will determine 
whether a child in the Domini-
can Republic and Haiti  will 
finish his/her education,” he 
noted.  

The SJBCF works in part-
nership with Catholic educa-
tional institutions whose           
goal it is to provide quality 
education while developing 
the concept of the whole              
person: body, mind, and     
spirit. The cost for sponsoring 
a student to attend school              

for one year is $300 which 
covers tuition, uniforms, 
school supplies, field trips, and 
meals. 

The Grimslands are happy 
to share that SJBCF donors and 
sponsors are providing educa-
tional support for 51 students: 
17 that are in grades K – 12 in 
the Dominican Republic; 21 
students in Haiti; and 13 col-
lege students. 

Hank retired from his job as 
campus minister in 2021, and 
the couple moved to Martins-
burg in 2022 to be closer to       
their adult children Ryan, Erik, 
Kevin, and Kristen and their 
families.  

Keeping the SJBCF going is 
Hank’s mission. He continues 
to visit the DR, monitoring the 
success of SJBCF. He noted that 
unfortunately the situation in 
Haiti remains too dangerous to 
visit the sponsored students 
there.  

“It truly is the Holy Spirit 
working through me,” he said. 
“I could not do what we do if I 
wasn’t strengthened by the 
Blessed Sacrament and the 
Mass. 

“Also, just as we learned 
from the life of St. Teresa of 
Calcutta, who gave up every-
thing to care for those who had 
no hope, we can make a differ-
ence like Christ if we just de-
cide to focus and act – not just 
have good intentions – on 
helping even just one child,” 
he said.   

To find out more about the 
SJBCF go to: https://sjbcf.org 
or email Hank at hankgrims 
land@gmail.com.  

107 Years109 Years

SERVING THE DIOCESE OF 
WHEELING-CHARLESTON’S PARISHES 

AND SCHOOLS FOR OVER 25 YEARS

DWC PARISHIONERS VICTOR GRECO, JULIE DOERR AND ALEXIS BEHRENS

VISIT US @ MILLSGROUPONLINE.COM
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St. Mary’s Medical Center, Hun-
tington, WV – This Priest/Chaplain 
serves as part of an interfaith spiri-
tual care team. He provides a com-
passionate and pastorally caring 
presence for patients, families and 
staff through attentive listening 
and spiritual counseling interven-
tions, making tangible God’s grace 
and presence amid their present cir-
cumstances and is supportive of the 
Mission and Values of St. Mary’s 
Medical Center. 

In addition, the priest/chaplain 
recruits, trains, and serves as a liai-
son to Eucharistic Ministers who 
serve the medical center’s catholic 
patients. The Priest/chaplain will 
respond to on-call requests and 
after hour emergencies for chaplain 
assistance for sacramental ministry 
to Catholic patients. He is expected 
to celebrate Mass regularly for the 
religious community of the Pallot-
tine Missionary Sisters, provide sac-
ramental ministry and pastoral sup-
port to patients and their families, 
staff, and the sisters. 

The Priest/Chaplain’s role in-
cludes a broader dimension in the 
areas of formation, education, and 
leadership that nurtures the mis-
sion and values of St. Mary’s by par-

ticipation in mission integration 
activities to further the mission and 
values which gives the health        
ministry of St. Mary’s Medical 
Center a foundation which em-
bodies a wholistic approach to the 
healing of body, mind and spirit, a 
cornerstone of St. Mary’s Medical 
Center. 

Minimum Requirements: Edu-
cation: An ordained Roman Catho-
lic priest in good standing with the 
Roman Catholic Church and with 
the ecclesiastical endorsement of 
the Bishop of the Wheeling-
Charleston Diocese. A Master’s de-
gree in theology, divinity, pastoral 
ministry, or spirituality. Completed 
4 units of Clinical Pastoral Educa-
tion accredited by ACPE. Certified 
or eligible for certification within 2 
years of hire. Complete Safe Envi-
ronment program mandated by the 
Diocese. Work Experience: 1-year 
clinical training usually through 
CPE. Competitive Salary and Bene-
fits offered. 

For more information or to 
apply contact: Rev. Greg Creasy, Di-
rector of Spiritual Care & Mission 
Integration at greg.creasy@   
st-marys.org or call 304.526.     
1188.

Huntington, 
West Virginia

Priest/Chaplain Needed
A progressive parish of 600 families is seeking a vibrant individ-

ual to coordinate formation programs, enable the gifts of the faith-
ful, and to engage our youth to live a life of faith. We are located 
in Morgantown, WV, home of West Virginia University. Our 
people have a deep love for celebrating Mass, gathering for fellow-
ship, opportunities for adult formation and growth and for mis-
sion to the least of these.  The position is full-time and reports to 
the Pastor.  

Responsibilities & Duties: Coordinates and manages all 
Faith Formation ministries including, but not limited to Religious 
Education (PK-5th); Youth Ministry; Sacrament Preparation; Assist 
in Adult Faith Formation; Safe Environment. Candidates will be re-
sponsible for keeping current on trends in catechetical ministry 
and seeking ongoing educational opportunities. 

Qualifications and Skills: BA Religious Education/Pastoral 
Ministry/Theology (Preferred), BA/BS + catechetical experience 
(Qualified), Diploma + certified catechist (Will Consider) 

Preferred Skills: Excellent organizational, supervisory and 
leadership skills; Excellent verbal and written communication and 
interpersonal skills; Works well in collaborative efforts with other 
parish ministers; Excellent computer skills including the use of Mi-
crosoft Office;   Skills in communicating via social media plat-
forms. 

Salary & Benefits: Health, vision, dental, participation in 
403B plan, paid vacation and personal days, and education sti-
pend. Salary range: $40,000 - $50,000 depending upon experience.  

If interested please submit a resume by August 1, 2023. Send 
letter and resume to Fr. John McDonough by email jmcdo-
nough@dwc.org or via mail to: 

Attn: Father John McDonough 
St. Mary Parish 
3346 University Avenue 
Morgantown, WV  26505 
 

Faith Formation Director Needed
St. Mary Parish, Star City

On behalf of the Board of Directors, the Manager/Welty Home for the 
Aged Inc., and Administrator/Good Shepherd Nursing Home LC, in 
Wheeling, W.Va., directs and coordinates overall operation of Good 
Shepherd Nursing Home, The Braddock Apartments, The Welty Home 
LC, and Welty Apartments LC both internal and external, in order to pro-
vide excellent care to the residents served by these facilities. Manages the 
day-to-day operations of Good Shepherd Nursing Home and keeps the or-
ganization on track for its strategic plan, long term goals and organiza-
tion’s mission. Coordinates these activities to ensure compliance with es-
tablished standards and regulatory requirements. Promotes public rela-
tions and a positive public image. Acts as the ‘face’ of the organization 
to the governing board, the public, and residents’ families; and as a liai-
son between staff, residents, and families Arranges and obtains transfer 
and working agreements with other health facilities. 

Qualifications: Holds a current valid license or an emergency per-
mit issued by the West Virginia Nursing Home Administrators Licensing 
Board. A master’s degree in a health care or business-related field is pre-
ferred. A bachelor’s degree in a health care or business-related field with 
qualifying experience may be considered. Has a sincere interest in the eld-

erly and their needs. Has the ability to deal with people effectively to carry 
out objectives of facilities under his/her direction. 

This individual must be a Roman Catholic in Good Standing. “Roman 
Catholic in Good Standing” is an individual who is, as determined by the 
Diocese: (1) a baptized Roman Catholic who is a registered member of a 
Roman Catholic parish; (2) agrees with the pastoral and sacramental mis-
sions and with the moral teachings of the Roman Catholic Church; and 
(3) agrees with and is committed to maintaining the Ethical and Religious 
Directives for Catholic Health Care Services, Sixth Edition, including in 
his or her work connected with such organizations. 

License qualifications and requirements: Candidate is to sub-
mit the name, address, and contact of the State Licensing Board in which 
they are licensed. Current administrators will submit the most recent 
three years of State/Federal Survey Reports (CMS Form 2567) for which 
they were the “Administrator of Record”. Reports are to include the de-
ficiency citation, scope, and severity determination of each deficiency. 

 
 

Click here to apply 

Manager of Welty Home/Administrator of Good Shepherd Nursing Home 

Employment Opportunity

Lou W. Nau, Inc.
69 Edgington Lane, Wheeling       Phone (304) 242-6311

We Are Now A Full Service Hardware Store!

louwnau.doitbest.com

We Also Specialize n Plumbing, Heating & Cooling
 JOHNSON

BOILER WORKS, INC
53 Marshall St.

Benwood, WV 26031
(304) 232-3070

Steam Boiler Repairs

https://www.paycomonline.net/v4/ats/web.php/jobs/ViewJobDetails?clientkey=74CC22A3BB00B85B2F268DBF77696750&job=128176&jpt=
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Para denunciar presuntos casos de abuso sexual de ninos: La 
Diocesis de Wheeling-Charleston alienta a informar ante las autoridades civiles 
ante todo si se ha cometido un delito. Tambien alentamos a utilizar www.report 
bishopabuse.org para hacer un informe sobre cualquier obispo en los EE. UU. Si 
tiene motivos para creer que un obispo ha cometido una conducta sexual inap-
ropiada, comuniquese con las autoridades civiles de la jurisdiccion correspon-
diente y visite www.reportbishopabuse.org. 

Para informar a las autoridades civiles: comuniquese con la policia 
local; los numeros variaran segun su ubicacion. Si cree que alguien esta en peligro 
inmediato, llame al 911. Para informar confidencialmente cualquier incidencia 
de sospecha de abuso o negligencia infantil, incluido el abuso sexual, 
comuniquese con la Oficina de  Servicios de Proteccion Infantil de Ninos y Fam-
ilias de West Virginia llamando a la linea directa de abuso infantil al 
800.352.6513. Puede informar anonimamente a esta linea directa si lo                             
prefiere. 

Para informar a las autoridades diocesanas: La diocesis alienta a in-
formar a las autoridades civiles apropiadas, ante todo, si se ha come- tido un de-
lito. La diocesis tambien alienta a informar a las autoridades eclesiasticas apro-
piadas. Para reportar casos sospechosos de abuso sexual de ninos por parte del 
personal de la Diocesis de  Wheeling-Charleston a la Diocesis, comuniquese con 
uno de los siguientes designados al 1.888.434.6237 o 304.233.0880: Sr. Bryan 
Minor, ext. 263; Sr. Tim Bishop, ext. 353; o Muy Reverendo Dennis Schuelkens, 
Jr., V.E., ext. 270. Tambien puede llamar a la Oficina de Ambiente Seguro de la 

Diocesis al 304.230.1504.  Tambien puede llamar a la linea directa de abuso sex-
ual de la Diocesis al 833.230.5656. Los formularios de queja estan disponibles en 
linea en www.dwc.org, haga clic en "Diocesis" en la barra de menu, luego en "Ofi-
cinas", luego en "Ambiente seguro", luego "Descargar archivos y formularios". El 
formulario se titula "Formulario de queja para denuncias de abuso sexual de me-
nores". El formulario se puede devolver por correo de EE. UU. A: Office of Safe 
Environment, Diocesis de Wheeling-Charleston, PO Box 230, Wheeling WV 
26003. 

Para informar al Coordinador de Asistencia a Victimas de la 
Diocesis: llame a la Dra. Patricia Bailey al 304.242.6988. 

Ademas de los metodos enumerados anteriormente para denunciar el abuso 
sexual, la Diocesis tambien se ha asociado  con Navex Global para ofrecer la pla-
taforma EthicsPoint para informar otras inquietudes adicionales, como sospecha 
de mala conducta financiera, profesional y personal de un sacerdote, diacono, 
religioso, o empleado laico de la Diocesis o cualquier parroquia o escuela catolica 
en West Virginia. Se puede acceder a la plataforma EthicsPoint a traves de 
www.dwc.org, en “Rendicion de cuentas”, luego “Informar  mala conducta” o 
llamando al 844.723.8381. EthicsPoint es un sistema de informes de terceros que  
informa a las autoridades civiles cuando corresponda y a las autoridades dioc-
esanas, y la identidad de la persona que informa esta protegida. Enlaces e inform-
acion: Departamento de Salud y Recursos Humanos de WV: 
https://www.wvdhhr.org/report.asp. Policia Estatal de Virginia Occidental, Un-
idad de Crimenes contra Ninos: 304-293-6400.

Por Justin McLellan, Catholic 
News Service 

CIUDAD DEL VATICANO 
(CNS) — Los católicos deben colo-
car la Eucaristía en el centro de sus 
vidas para transformar sus rela-
ciones con Dios y con el prójimo, 
dijo el papa Francisco. 

"Si al salir de Misa estás igual que 
como entraste, algo no funciona", 
dijo el Papa en un mensaje de vídeo 
publicado el 3 de julio para su in-

tención de oración para el mes de 
julio: "Por una vida eucarística". 

"La Eucaristía es la presencia de 
Jesús, es profundamente transform-
adora. Jesús viene y te tiene que 
transformar", dijo. 

El vídeo, del que se publican dif-
erentes versiones con la intención 
de oración mensual del Papa, tam-
bién mostraba a personas asistiendo 
a Misa, ayudando a los sin techo y 
visitando a los ancianos. 

Al ofrecerse a sí mismo en la Eu-
caristía, el Papa dijo que Cristo "nos 
invita a que nuestra vida se ali-
mente de Él y alimente la (vida) de 
nuestros hermanos". 

"La Celebración de Eucaristía es 
un encuentro con Jesús Resuci-
tado", dijo el Papa Francisco. "Al 
mismo tiempo, una forma de abrir-
nos al mundo como Él nos enseñó". 

Cada vez que los católicos par-
ticipan en la Eucaristía, "Jesús viene 

y Jesús nos da la fuerza para amar 
como Él amó", dijo el Papa, porque 
la Eucaristía "nos da el valor de salir 
al encuentro, salir de nosotros mis-
mos y abrirnos con amor a los 
demás ". 

El Papa Francisco rezó para que 
los católicos pongan en el centro de 
sus vidas la celebración eucarística 
que " transforma las relaciones hu-
manas y abre al encuentro con Dios 
y con los hermanos".

Déjate transformar por la Eucaristía, pide el Papa a los católicos 

Por Joyce Bibey 
WEST VIRGINIA —  

¿Podemos contar contigo? 
Te gustaria participar en 

esta misión que la Diócesis 
de Wheeling-Charleston la 
cual esta promoviendo el  
rezar un millón de rosarios 
por las vocaciones se inici-
arian  en la Fiesta de la 
Asunción el día 15 de 
Agosto del 2023  y termi-
nando el día 7 de Octubre 
del 2023  en la festividad  de 
la Virgen del Rosario.  

Una promoción de rezar 
el Rosario de tal magnitud 
no se ha llevado a cabo            
en nuestra Diocesis, pero 
con tu ayuda lo  lograre-
mos. 

Con el apoyo de Nuestro 
Señor Obispo y está idea de 
la hermana Martha Teresa 
Gómez, RGS, representante 
de la Vida Consagrada en la 
Diocesis el millón de rosar-
ios por las vocaciones dará 
muchos frutos verdaderos 

en cada uno y en todos en 
general.  

“Nosotros, somos el 
fruto de muchas oraciones 
que se hicieron por las vo-
caciones al sacerdocio, al 
diaconado, y a la vida con-
sagrada” señala la hermana 
Martha Teresa en nombre 
de los hermanos, herma-
nas, sacerdotes, diaconos, y 
los que estan en formacion 
en la Diocesis de Wheelng-
Charleston. 

Todos los que hemos 
sido llamados a la vocación 
religiosa estamos muy 
agradecidos del amor que 
hemos recibido por medio 
de oraciones, tarjetas, car-
tas y otras formas de recon-
ocimiento y además agrega 
la hermana que una voca-
ción al sacerdocio, o vida 
consagrada está respaldada 
y fortificada por una fuerte 
e intensa oración de al-
guien: una abuelita (o) una 
madre o un padre y al igual 

de una comunidad de fe.   
Las vocaciones nacen y se 
forman de la oracion: y se 
perseveran por medio de la 
oración. 

La hermana Martha 
Teresa Gómez también qui-
ere que se incluyan en el 
millon de rosarios las voca-
ciones al matrimonio, al 
celibato que todos unidos 
atravez de nuestro bau-
tismo sirvamos a Dios y a 
nuestros hermanos. 

En el estado de West Vir-
ginia tenenos 66.925 Cato-
licos. 24 escuelas Catolicas 
con mas o menos 5,000 
alumnos y personal; 110 
sacerdotes; 12 comuni-
dades religiosas de sacer-
dotes, tres hermanos reli-
giosos dos comunidades de 
hermanos; 82 religiosas; 21 
communides de religiosas ; 
50 diaconos; 92 parroquias; 
20 misiones; 18 Capillas; 
7,665 alumnos partici-
pando en la instruccion re-

ligiosa tanto en las escuelas 
como en las parroquias; asi-
los de de ancianos, nueve 
ministerios en las universi-
dades; y una fuerte comuni-
dad de organizaciones  
como los Caballeros de 
Colon, El Serra Club; y otras 
mas. 

Esta misión se publicará 
por linea y habra un lugar 
en donde ustedes puedan 
aportar el número de rosar-
ios que puedan ofrecer por 
las vocaciones durante esta 
misión de ocho semanas. 

Ademas de tu promesa 
de rosarios, tambien les es-
tamos pidiendo a todos que 
inviten a todos sus seres 
queridos y amistades de 
otros lugares del mundo ha 
que se unan a esta nuestra 
(campaña) misión, si todos 
lo hacemos tendremos mu-
chas personas pidiendo por 
vocaciones para nuestra di-
ocesis de West Virgina. Dice 
la hermana Martha Teresa 

Gómez. 
Estas muy ocupado(a)? 

Todos temenos muchas 
cosas que hacer, especial-
mente en nuestra “ocupada 
vida”que se vuelve ya una 
norma.  Parece que no 
temenos tiempo suffi-
ciente, pero hay que hacer-
nos un breve tiempo  a dia-
rio para orar y honrar a la 
Santisima Virgen y que 
nuestra suplica de despertar 
en nosotros los Catolicos 
vocaciones a travez   del Ro-
sario y  sea un éxito. 

Parte de la (campaña) 
misión es atraer  a todos 
ustedes un gran número de 
recursos que nos ayudaran 
a tener éxito en nuestro 
ofrecimiento.  Te propor-
cionaremos mas inform-
ación por medio de   
nuestra https://dwc.org, el 
Catholic Spirit, FaithInWV 
e bulletins,  boletín de  tu 
parroquia, y en las noticias 
de las escuela Catolicas. 

Un Millón de Rosarios para pedir por Vocaciones 
en West Virginia



CHARLES TOWN — St. James the 
Greater Parish in Charles Town is host-
ing an energetic, entertaining event on 
July 28 to feed the hungry in West Vir-
ginia and beyond. The St. James Jam 
will feature a 5K run, 1-mile walk, 
bounce house competition for youth 
and a cornhole tournament. The St. Isi-
dore Market will open at 4:30 p.m. and 
events kick off at 6 p.m. at the church, 
49 Crosswinds Drive in Charles Town.  
Refreshments, including shrimp tacos, 
will be provided through the market.  

The registration fee for each event is 
$15 per person, per event, with a $40 
maximum per family. All fees will go di-
rectly to support the church’s mission 
of nourishing the needy by paying for 
food from local farmers and markets 
and fuel for transporting it.  

The cost of timing the race, T-shirts, 
prizes and refreshments is covered by 

sponsors.  Through its Simon of Cyrene 
trucking, mobile food bank and part-
nership with Community Markets, St. 
James has provided more than 600,000 
pounds of food to the people of West 
Virginia. This year, volunteers already 
delivered potatoes, green beans, let-
tuce, tomatoes and oranges; hosted 
three mobile food banks; an Easter       
giveaway; a St. Martin of Tours food 
giveaway; and the Mountaineer Food 
Bank.  

Last year, the church helped people 
in 13 West Virginia counties and this 
year, the goal is to deliver food to 25 
counties. 

To register, go to https://www.stja-
meswv.org/blog/announcements/st-
james-jam-july-28th-2023-at-6pm. For 
more information, email saintjames-
jam23@gmail.com or call (304) 995-
5539. 

July 7, 2023 The Catholic Spirit 15

St. James Jam Will Raise Funds to 
Feed the Hungry 

5095 National Road, Triadelphia, WV 
304-907-4027 

www.flooringamericawestvirginia.com

Mass and ConfessionMass and Confession
  FriendshipFriendship

Movie NightsMovie Nights
Bible StudiesBible Studies  
Game NightsGame Nights
Jam SessionsJam Sessions

Going toGoing to  

WVU?WVU?

Grow your Faith with us!Grow your Faith with us!
                                                mountaineercatholic.commountaineercatholic.com

  



The nation-leading cardiologists and surgeons of the WVU Heart and 
Vascular Institute Structural Heart Program at Wheeling specialize in 
problems with the heart’s valves, walls, or chambers.

We have a multidisciplinary team of experts, including interventional 
cardiologists, cardiac and vascular surgeons, dedicated nursing 
sta昀, and other specialists, to ensure our patients receive the most 
comprehensive care available for common and complex structural heart 
conditions.

The WVU Heart and Vascular Institute Structural Heart Program is the 
only program in West Virginia that o昀ers eight specialized, structural heart 
procedures and is one of the few programs in the United States (and 
the only one in West Virginia) o昀ering cerebral embolic protection during 
transcatheter aortic valve replacement (Protected TAVR) and transcatheter 
mitral valve replacement.

Our expert team uses the latest catheter-based techniques to treat all 
forms of structural heart disease, including aortic, mitral, and tricuspid 
valve diseases and conditions and congenital defects.

David Michael Campsey MD
Interventional Cardiology

Deepak Hooda MD
Interventional Cardiology

Sushant Sharma MD
Cardiology

THE MOST ADVANCED TREATMENTS
IN WEST VIRGINIA

OUR TEAM
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Advertise  
with  

The Catholic 
Spirit

Foodservice Equip-
ment, Supplies, Dis-
posables, Janitorial 

and more

1 Fourteenth Street,  
Wheeling, WV 26003 

 304-233-2270 
 Stop in or call us today!

Good Shepherd is hiring nurses!
$15,000 sign-on bonus for RNs and LPNs 

$10,000 sign-on bonus for CNAs

To learn about this offer, our flexible scheduling,  
supportive workplace and other advantages,  
call HR Director Heather Blake at 304.242.1093 
or email hblake@weltyhome.org.

 
Contact  

 Colleen Rowan at  
crowan@dwc.org 


